
 

 

EAST BUFFALO TOWNSHIP 
BOARD OF SUPERVISORS ANNUAL ORGANIZATION MEETING 

589 Fairground Road, Lewisburg, PA, 17837 
January 6, 2020 

 
Chairman Char Gray called the Annual Board of Supervisors Organization Meeting to order at 5:30 PM. 
 
Those present: Supervisor Matt Schumacher; Supervisor Charmaine Gray; Supervisor James Knight; 
Township Manager Stacey Kifolo; and Secretary/Treasurer Jolene Helwig. Solicitor Peter Matson was 
absent from meeting. 
 
Visitors: See list. 
 
Motion by Supervisor Gray and seconded by Supervisor Schumacher to appoint Supervisor Schumacher 
as Temporary Board Chairman. 
Gray-y; Schumacher-y; Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
The meeting was turned over to Temporary Chairman Schumacher. 
 
Motion by Supervisor Schumacher and seconded by Supervisor Gray to appoint Jolene Helwig as 
Township Board Secretary.  
Gray-y; Schumacher-y; Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Supervisor Gray and seconded by Supervisor Schumacher to appoint Supervisor Schumacher 
as the Township Board Chairman.  
Gray-y; Schumacher-y; Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Supervisor Gray to appoint Supervisor Gray as the 
Township Board Vice Chairman.  
Schumacher-y; Gray-y; Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Vice Chairman Gray to accept the following reappointments: 

• Township Manager, Stacey Kifolo 
• Roadmaster, Steve Mohr  
• Assistant Roadmaster, Nate Fisher  
• Treasurer, Jolene Helwig  
• Open Records Officer, Jolene Helwig 
•  Animal Enforcement Officer, Wayne Hoover 
• Emergency Management Coordinator, Lawson Fetterman 
• Pension Advisory Committee, Employee Representative, Steve Mohr 
• Pension Plan Consultant, Jill Shambach, Susquehanna Community Bank 
• Sewage Enforcement Officer, James Sanders 
• Sewage Enforcement Officer Alternate, Kenneth Young 
• Solicitor, Peter L. Matson 
• Vacancy Board, Jack Malloy 
• Zoning Hearing Board Solicitor, Martin Wilson 

Motion was seconded by Chairman Schumacher.  
Schumacher-y; Gray-y; Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Vice Chairman Gray and seconded by Chairman Schumacher to appoint Stacey Kifolo as the 
East Buffalo Township Board of Supervisors Assistant Secretary. 
Schumacher-y; Gray-y; Knight-y; Motion Carried  



 

 

Motion by Vice Chairman Gray and seconded by Supervisor Knight to appoint Union County to serve as 
East Buffalo Township Tax Collector for the calendar year 2020.  
Schumacher-y; Gray-y; Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Supervisor Knight and seconded by Chairman Schumacher to appoint Marilyn Murphy to serve 
the 4-year unexpired term on the East Buffalo township Board of Auditors. Said appointment shall be 
through December 2021. 
Schumacher-y; Gray-y; Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Vice Chairman Gray and seconded by Supervisor Knight to appoint Jean Warren to serve the 
6-year unexpired term on the East Buffalo township Board of Auditors. Said appointment shall be through 
December 2021. 
Schumacher-y; Gray-y; Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to appoint Jean Warren to serve 
as the Citizen Representative of the East Buffalo Township Pension Advisory Committee for calendar 
year 2020.  
Schumacher-y; Gray-y; Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Vice Chairman Gray and seconded by Supervisor Knight to appoint Stahl Sheaffer Engineering 
to serve as the East Buffalo Township Planning Commission Primary Engineer for calendar year 2020. 
Schumacher-y; Gray-y; Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Supervisor Knight and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to appoint Mid-Penn Engineering to 
serve as the East Buffalo Township Planning Commission Secondary Engineer for calendar year 2020. 
Schumacher-n; Gray-y; Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Vice Chairman Gray to appoint Steve Trimble to the East Buffalo Township Planning 
Commission Board until December 31, 2022. Motion died due to a lack of second. Action was tabled. 
The Supervisors agreed to extend the deadline for volunteer applications to be submitted at the township 
office. The Board will consider action during their Monday, February 10, 2020 meeting.  
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to appoint Dominic Silvers to 
serve on the East Buffalo Township Zoning Hearing Board for a three-year term. 
Schumacher-y; Gray-y; Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to appoint Patricia Musselman 
to serve on the Buffalo Valley Recreation Authority Board for a five-year term. 
Schumacher-y; Gray-y; Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to appoint Dr. John “Jack” 
Malloy to represent East Buffalo Township as a Commissioner on the Buffalo Valley Regional Police 
Commission for a two-year term. 
Schumacher-y; Gray-y; Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Vice Chairman Gray and seconded by Chairman Schumacher to appoint Chairman Matt 
Schumacher to represent East Buffalo Township as an Alternate Member of the Buffalo Valley Regional 
Police Commission for a one-year term. 
Schumacher-y; Gray-y; Knight-n; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Supervisor Knight to appoint Supervisor James 
Knight to represent East Buffalo Township on the Board of the Keystone Council of Governments for a 
three-year term. 
Schumacher-y; Gray-y; Knight-y; Motion Carried 



 

 

 
Motion by Vice Chairman Gray and seconded by Chairman Schumacher to appoint Chairman Matt 
Schumacher to represent East Buffalo Township as a Board Member to the Central Susquehanna Fire 
and Emergency Services Department for a one-year term. 
Schumacher-y; Gray-y; Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Vice Chairman to appoint Supervisor James Knight 
to represent East Buffalo Township as the Alternate Board Member of the Central Susquehanna Fire and 
Emergency Services Department for a one-year term. 
Schumacher-y; Gray-y; Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to appoint David Goodhart to 
serve on the Lewisburg Area Joint Sewer Authority for a five-year term. 
Schumacher-y; Gray-y; Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Supervisor Knight to appoint Jolene Helwig to serve 
the East Buffalo Township Voting Delegate to the Union County Tax Collection Committee (UCTCC) for 
the calendar year 2020. 
Schumacher-y; Gray-y; Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Supervisor Knight and seconded by Chairman Schumacher to appoint Vice Chairman Char 
Gray to serve the East Buffalo Township Alternate Voting Delegate to the Union County Tax Collection 
Committee (UCTCC) for the calendar year 2020. 
Schumacher-y; Gray-y; Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
The Board tabled the PSATS Conference delegation, action will to be consider during the planned 
Monday, February 10, 2020 Supervisor meeting. 
 
Motion by Vice Chairman Gray to approve the following matters related to Township operations: 

• Authorize the Township Solicitor to represent East Buffalo Township at all Board, Authority, 
Committee and Planning Commission meetings and hearings. 

• Name Susquehanna Community Bank as the depository for 2020.  
• Accept the IRS Mileage rate of $0.58 effective January 1, 2020 for Township authorized travel. 
• Accept the 2020 maximum Per Diem Rates published by the U.S. General Services 

Administration (GSA) for meals as follows: Breakfast $13; Lunch $14; Dinner $23. 
• Pay each member of the Planning Commission $25 per meeting attended in 2020, with payment 

to be made quarterly.   
• Continue participation in the Animal Enforcement Program with the Borough of Lewisburg and 

Bucknell University for 2020. 
• Continue the Code Enforcement Program with the Central Keystone COG for 2020. 
• Authorize the Township Manager and Township Secretary to receive and publicly open all bids 

advertised by the Township. All bids to be reported to and acted upon by the Board of Supervisors 
at a public meeting of the Board. 

Motion was seconded by Supervisor Knight.  
Schumacher-y; Gray-y; Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Supervisor Knight and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to establish the Board of Supervisors 
2020 Meeting Schedule. Meetings to be held at 5:30 PM in the East Buffalo Township Municipal Building, 
589 Fairground Road, Lewisburg, PA, Union County, as follows: 

• Monday, February 10th  
• Monday, March 9th 
• Monday, April 13th  
• Monday, May 11th 

• Monday, June 8th  
• Monday, July 13th   
• Monday, August 10th  
• Monday, September 14th  

• Monday, October 12th  
• Monday, November 9th  
• Monday, December 14th  



 

 

Schumacher-y; Gray-y; Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Vice Chairman Gray and seconded by Chairman Schumacher to establish the Board of 
Supervisors 2020 Public Work Session Schedule. Meetings to be held 5:30 PM in the East Buffalo 
Township Municipal Building, 589 Fairground Road, Lewisburg, PA, Union County, as follows:     

• Monday, January 27th   
• Monday, February 24th 
• Monday, March 23rd  
• Monday, April 27th  

• Tuesday, May 26h 
• Monday, June 22nd  
• Monday, July 27th  
• Monday, August 24th 

• Monday, September 28th  
• Monday, October 26th 
• Monday, November 16th 
• Monday, December 28th  

Schumacher-y; Gray-y; Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to adjourn the Annual 
Organizational Meeting at 6:40 PM. 
 
Submitted by Jolene D. Helwig, Secretary 

 



 

 

EAST BUFFALO TOWNSHIP 
BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MEETING  

589 Fairground Road, Lewisburg, PA, 17837 
January 6, 2020 

 
Chairman Schumacher called the Board of Supervisors Meeting to order at 6:42 PM. 
 
Those present: Chairman Matt Schumacher; Vice Chairman Char Gray; Supervisor James 
Knight; Township Manager, Stacey Kifolo; and Secretary/Treasurer, Jolene Helwig. Solicitor 
Peter Matson was absent from meeting. 
 
Visitors: See list 
 
Public Comments: 

• Marilyn Murphy stated that it is her impression that the Board of Supervisors are violating 
the Sunshine Law if they all attend the Union County Association of Townships Fall 
Convention because it is not open to the public. She also stated that in her opinion the 
Township Solicitor should not be the Planning Commission Solicitor and the Board should 
consider changing the current arrangement.  

 
Chairman Schumacher acknowledged Board receipt of the Buffalo Valley Regional Police 
Department December 2019 report.  
 
Chairman Schumacher acknowledged Board receipt of the Central Keystone Council of 
Governments (CKCOG) December 2019 report. 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to approve the 
December 16, 2019 meeting minutes as distributed. 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-abstain from vote; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to approve the 
expenditures for December 2019 as presented, noting that additional December expenses will be 
reviewed by the Board in February.  
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-abstain from vote; Motion Carried 
 
Chairman Schumacher reported that the next Buffalo Valley Regional Police Commission meeting 
is scheduled for January 8, 2020 at 5:00 PM. He also reported that the Central Susquehanna Fire 
and Emergency Services Department (CSFES) Board meeting is scheduled for January 23, 2020 
at 6:00 PM.  
 
Vice Chairman Gray reported that the BVRA temporary shutdown the Nature’s Cool program. 
Executive Director, Shirley Brough, is continuing to work to obtain appropriate state certification. 
The BVRA board refunded all deposits that were made for children who had been enrolled, and 
they are working on what the program will look like for next semester. 
 
Supervisor Knight reported that Walk It Bike It will hold a program for the public at the Union 
County Public Library on January 7, 2020 at 7:00 PM. The plan has been adopted by the SEDA-
COG Metropolitan Planning Organization and the Susquehanna Greenway Partnership.  
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to appoint Herring, Roll 
and Solomon, P.C., Certified Public Accountants, as the auditing firm for the 2019 Township 
financial records. 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 



 

 

Motion by Vice Chairman Gray and seconded by Supervisor Knight to proceed with the public bid 
announcement for the Green Light Go grant project which includes the overhaul of the traffic 
signal at the intersection of US15/Moore & Smoketown, and with Union Township’s approval, 
signal upgrades at the intersection of US15/SR304.  
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Supervisor Knight and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to proceed with the public bid 
announcement for the ARLE grant project which includes the overhaul of the school zone signs 
on SR45 and possible traffic light improvements at the intersection of SR45/Fairground Road. 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
The Board tabled the lawncare service item. Action to be consider during the Monday, February 
10, 2020 Supervisor meeting. 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to have Township 
Manager proceed with a request for proposal (RFP) for a Planning and Zoning Commission 
Solicitor and for a Zoning Hearing Board Solicitor. 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to enter an Executive 
Session at 7:23 PM. 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Supervisor Knight to exit the Executive 
Session at 7:30 PM. 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to adjourn at 7:30 PM. 
 
Submitted by Jolene D. Helwig, Secretary 
 



 

 

EAST BUFFALO TOWNSHIP 
BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MEETING 

589 Fairground Road, Lewisburg, PA, 17837 
February 10, 2020 

 
Chairman Schumacher called the Board of Supervisors Meeting to order at 5:37 PM. 
 
Those present: Chairman Matt Schumacher; Vice Chairman Char Gray; Supervisor James 
Knight; Township Manager, Stacey Kifolo; Solicitor Peter Matson and Secretary/Treasurer, 
Jolene Helwig. 
 
Visitors: See list 
 
Chairman Schumacher announced that an Executive Session was held on February 3, 2020 at 
3:15 PM to discuss ongoing litigation. 
 
Shawn Waltman, a resident of White Deer Township, Union County, present a Gun Owners of 
America draft Second Amendment Sanctuary Ordinance (SASO), suggesting that the Township 
pass an ordinance that rejects the enforcement of state and federal gun control laws deemed 
unconstitutional by the Township and restrict the use of Township resources, monetary or 
otherwise, for said enforcement. He suggested that if the Township not pass an ordinance, 
perhaps they could pass a resolution as a show of support for gun owners. He is advocating for 
all the Union County municipalities to pass an ordinance or a resolution and then he will petition 
the County Commissioners for the same. 
 
Visitors: See list 
 
Public Comments: 

• Scott Henninger, EBT resident, retired Pennsylvania State Police Officer and is in support 
of the 2nd Amendment Sanctuary. 
 

• The following individuals, not all of whom are residents of EBT, acknowledged that they 
support Shawn Waltman and his efforts for a 2nd Amendment Sanctuary: Kevin Sloan, 
Korey Zimmerman, Breta & Karen Wolsey, Josh Hunt, Mike & Pam Fair, Brian Benfer, 
Tom Kalvin, Brent Bacon, Clyde Gass, Tammie Tuker, Jeff Shrader, Michael Cub, Keith 
Bower, Stephen Tucker, Jeff Sprenkle, Amos Newswagner, Kris Henninger, Aaron Ellis, 
Tammy Shury, Frank Floris, Sidney Mong, Sarah Willits, Andrew Willits, Ron Schultz, 
Trent Kling, Austin Kister, Chad Kister, Tina Kuhns, Carol Steckel, Fred & Jean Warren, 
Nelson Weaver, Jennifer Ellis, Jay Ryarson, Steve Shively, David Young 

 
• Lauren Peck, EBT resident and member of Mom’s Demand Action for Gun Sense in 

America, asked the supervisor to reject the proposal of the 2nd Amendment Sanctuary, 
noting that the elected officials have an obligation to enforce laws. 
 

• The following individuals, not all of whom are residents of EBT, acknowledged that they 
support Lauren Peck and stand for the Moms Demand Action for Gun Sense in America: 
Mary Hagarty, Molly Griby, Erin Brown, Ruby Baker, Nancy Kimball, Linda Treese, 
Rebecca Thomas, Sandy Field, Katie Madden, Tina Morris 

 
• Troy Zimmerman, Mifflinburg resident, supports citizens being able to defend themselves 

in their homes and in public; supports for the 2nd Amendment. 
 

• Will Zimmerman, Mifflinburg resident and Buffalo Township Supervisors, asked that those 
with questions about 2nd Amendment Sanctuary Ordinance, call Buffalo Township. 



 

 

 
• Lisa & Scott Weisel, EBT resident, asked supervisors to act according to resident’s 

decision on constitutional or unconstitutional. They stand for the 2nd Amendment. 
 

• Anne Sloan, EBT resident, a firearm owner, a volunteer for the Union County SASO, will 
talk with anyone who has question about the 2nd Amendment. 

 
• Shari Jacobson, Union Township resident, supports the 2nd Amendment but stands with 

Moms Demand Action for Gun Sense in America and upholds the power of the 
constitution. 

 
• Winda Walker, Union Township resident, in her opinion, criminals will never follow the 

rules and supports Shawn and 2nd Amendment. 
 

• Wendy McTammany, EBT resident, supports leave the constitution laws as they are, 
asked the supervisors to act accordingly. 

 
• Tom Duck, EBT resident, law is decided by the courts and it isn’t the townships role to 

change the law, it is for the courts to determine. 
 

• Tripat Singh, EBT resident, is not in support of the proposal; is in support of the constitution 
and bill of rights. 

 
• Sandy Field, EBT resident, not against the 2nd amendment but there should be laws as to 

who should have guns and red flag laws to protect those who don’t have guns. 
 

• Leroy Fisher, EBT resident, has a business in the Lewisburg Area and is in support of the 
2nd Amendment and he invited anyone who has never handled a gun to the gun club for a 
demonstration. 

 
• William Flack, Mifflinburg resident, supports common sense gun laws. 

 
• Jen Shabihang, EBT resident, supervisors should not be considering this ordinance; it is 

up to the courts on constitutionality. 
 

• Jonas Pfleagor, White Deer resident, noted that we can’t have patch work in both the state 
and federal courts. Agrees that any individuals that break into your home will cause more 
harm than those who have guns. 

 
• Matt Farrand, feels strong both ways 

 
• Randy Whipple, Milton resident, supports Shawn and the 2nd Amendment; doesn’t feel 

guns are the problem unless you are the person who pulls the trigger. It’s like drinking and 
driving are you going to take our cars away? 

 
• Thesesa Yerger, recently moved to the township, has experience working for a police 

force; shared her personal experience living with a person who was violent and the 
struggle to get a PFA. She doesn’t support the 2nd Amendment ordinance and asked, the 
supervisors to let the courts decided what is right and wrong. 

 
• George Botelbro, recently moved to the township, is a Marine Corp Veteran in 

marksmanship. Agrees with the 2nd Amendment but believes the ordinance is a rush job 
and doesn’t explain the red flag laws. 



 

 

 
• Paul Haines, Buffalo Township resident and supervisor, would like to talk with anyone that 

has questions about the red flag laws and constitutional rights. 
 

• Max Andrew, Buffalo Township resident, noted statics show that the majority of people do 
own guns and if they do harm to anyone or themselves, it is because they shouldn’t have 
been in possession of a firearm. 

 
• Chris Shabanowitz, EBT resident, supports the 2nd Amendment would like more 

background checks, the number of guns a person could purchase at a time and enforcing 
other red flag laws. 

 
• Sara Kelley, EBT resident, supports the 2nd Amendment but does not support the 

Ordinance that is in the hands of the supervisors. 
 

• Jim Buck, EBT resident, didn’t know much about this ordinance until he did some research; 
is concerned with how this ordinance will affect the township and the residents. 
 

• Tina Prownat, EBT resident, supports Shawn, thanked all those who attended from the 
difference areas, would like to see a tally of all those in support or against the 2nd 
Amendment ordinance. Doesn’t want her right to be taking way. 

 
• Jordi Comas, Lewisburg Borough resident, supports the constitution, would like everyone 

to know that we all have rights whether it is today or tomorrow. We can all agree to 
disagree about the 2nd Amendment and there is balance in our rights. 

 
• Deirdre O’Connor, Mifflinburg resident, agrees with the common-sense laws but doesn’t 

support the endorsement of the ordinance being presented to public. 
 

• Mckenna Mowry, EBT resident, is a student at Lewisburg Area High School and a student 
representative for Moms Demand Action for Gun Sense in America, she worries that 
school is not safe for students to attend; asked the supervisors to consider public input. 

 
• Scott Vance, EBT resident, shared his experience being a resident of other countries and 

always feeling safe, but does not feel as safe in the United States. There needs to be laws 
that protect all of us. 

 
• Evan Hart, EBT resident, is a student at Lewisburg Area High School and a student 

representative for Moms Demand Action for Gun Sense in America. 
 

• Kimberley Drexler, EBT resident, would like the supervisors to be cautious about the 2nd 
Amendment Ordinance. 

 
• Bonnie Ludwig, EBT resident, would like the supervisors to come up with a sensible 

ordinance that works for all resident. 
 

No official action was taken by the Board of Supervisors relative to the Second Amendment 
Sanctuary ordinance or Resolution. Chairman Schumacher noted the debate will continue at the 
February 24, 2020 EBT Supervisors Work Session, beginning at 5:30 PM at the Township 
building. 
 
Chairman Schumacher acknowledged Board receipt of the Buffalo Valley Regional Police 
Departments January 2020 report.  



 

 

 
Chairman Schumacher acknowledged Board receipt of the Central Keystone Council of 
Governments (CKCOG) January 2020 report. 
 
Action on the Union County Library Minor Land Development was tabled, as Mid-Penn 
Engineering had not submitted revisions to CKCOG as directed by the Planning Commission. 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to approve the Chris 
Cummings & Kelly Baldwin Lot Consolidation.  
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
The Board of Supervisor reviewed and discussed the proposed Solar Ordinance Amendment 
prepared by the Planning Commission. The board members each noted that clarification in 
language; terms; sizes & distances; and locations needed further attention. Board members 
asked that the CKCOG Zoning Officer Makenzie Stover and Solicitor Matson work at tightening 
up these loopholes. The draft will be updated and reviewed by the Supervisors at an upcoming 
public meeting. 
 
Motion by Vice Chairman Gray and seconded by Supervisor Knight to approve the January 6, 
2020 Organizational meeting minutes as distributed. 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Vice Chairman Gray and seconded by Supervisor Knight to approve the January 6, 
2020 Business meeting minutes as distributed. 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Supervisor Knight and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to approve the additional 
expenditures for December 2019 as presented.  
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Vice Chairman Gray and seconded by Supervisor Knight to approve the expenditures 
for January 2020 as presented.  
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Chairman Schumacher reported that the next Buffalo Valley Regional Police meeting is scheduled 
for February 12, 2020 at 5:00 PM. The Board of Supervisors will be holding their Work Session 
on February 24th at 5:30 PM. He also reported that Central Susquehanna Fire and Emergency 
Services (CSFES) Board meeting will be on Thursday, February 27, 2020 at 6:00 PM.  
 
Vice Chairman Gray reported that the BVRA held its 6th annual Gala Fundraiser on February 8th 

at Brookpark Wine Cellars, with about 125 people in attendance. Shirley Brough, BVRA Executive 
Director, received the official letter from the PA Department of Human Services ordering the shut-
down of the Nature’s Cool program. This letter was anticipated, even after the BVRA Board 
voluntarily closed the program when it was discovered that the proper licensure was not in place. 
Gray reported BVRA will hold a work session meeting on February 20th at 5:00 PM to talk about 
the next steps for the Nature’s Cool program. The next regular BVRA meeting is scheduled for 
Wednesday, February 26, 2019 at 5:00 PM. 
 
Township Manager Kifolo reported that the 2018 Liquid Fuel Audit was complete and final report 
was issued by Commonwealth of Pennsylvania Department of the Auditor General. Suncom 
Cleaning servicing has notified the township that they are canceling their 2020 bi-weekly cleaning 
service as of February 19th due to staffing issues.  
 



 

 

Chairman Schumacher reported that Judge Hudock granted a joint motion for a 90-days extension 
for the schedule for the bench trail. This will move the bench trail to the July 20, 2020 – October 
18, 2020 timeframe. 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Supervisor Knight to approve Creative 
Plantscapes with mowing and weed control and fertilization for 2020. 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher to appoint Steve Trimble to the East Buffalo Township Planning 
Commission Board until December 31, 2020. Motion died due to a lack of second. Motion by Vice 
Chairman Gray and seconded by Supervisor Knight to appoint Warren Zimmerman to serve on 
the East Buffalo Township Planning Commission for the balance of a four-year term expiring 
December 2022. 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray for Supervisor James 
Knight Township representatives to attend the May 3-6, 2020 PSATS annual Educational 
Conference and Trade Show. 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray for Supervisor James 
Knight to represent East Buffalo Township as the Voting Delegate at the 2020 PSATS 
Conference, with Resolutions Voting scheduled to take place on Tuesday, May 5, 2020. 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Vice Chairman Gray and seconded by Supervisor Knight to approve Resolution 01-
2020 appointing the Union County Treasurer to serve as East Buffalo Township Tax Collector 
until such time as a person shall be elected as said Tax Collector. 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
The Board rescinded their January 6, 2020 decision to release an RFP for a Planning Commission 
Solicitor. 
 
Motion by Vice Chairman Gray and seconded by Chairman Schumacher authorizing the 
Township Treasurer to establish an interest-bearing checking account with Susquehanna 
Community Bank for the Financial administration of the DCNR grant funded project number BRC-
PRD-25-214 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Supervisor Knight and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to approve the agreement 
with regard to traffic signal with Union Township, Union County. 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to approve the submittal 
of 500 tons of sodium chloride for the 2020-202 COSTARS sodium chloride (road salt) contract. 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to approve the IRS 
Mileage rate of $0.575 per mile for Township authorized travel in calendar year 2020. 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Supervisor Knight to approve the 
proclamation recognizing the month of April 2020 as “Pennsylvania 811 Safe Digging Month”. 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 



 

 

 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Supervisor Knight to have the solicitor amend 
the WCEC Fire Protection Agreement between East Buffalo Township and William Cameron 
Engine Company. The agreement erroneously stated that the Township would pay four equal 
installments with due dates of January 10th, April 10th, July 10th, and October 10th. The amendment 
will alter the Township’s payment dates to April 10th, June 10th, August 10th and October 10th. 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to enter an Executive 
Session at 8:54 PM. 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to exit the Executive 
Session at 9:06 PM. 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Supervisor Knight to adjourn at 9:06 PM. 
 
Submitted by Jolene D. Helwig, Secretary 
 



 

 

EAST BUFFALO TOWNSHIP 
BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MEETING 

589 Fairground Road, Lewisburg, PA, 17837 
February 24, 2020 

 
Chairman Schumacher called the Board of Supervisors Meeting to order at 5:35 PM. 
 
Those present: Chairman Matt Schumacher; Vice Chairman Char Gray; Supervisor James 
Knight; Township Manager, Stacey Kifolo; and Secretary/Treasurer, Jolene Helwig. 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to approve the waiver 
request to Section 403.C.5 ground water recharge for the minor land development plans for The 
Public Library of Union County. 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Supervisor Knight and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray recommend approval of plans 
conditional upon the fully executed Improvements Guarantee and Stormwater Maintenance 
Agreements and Waiver Section 403.C.5 on site plan sheet. 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
At the request of the Board BVRPD Chief Paul Yost, Union County Sheriff Ernie Ritter; and Union 
County Game Warden Dirk Remensnyder were present to answer questions about guns and gun 
laws. Among the variety of topics, the three professionals discussed the relinquishing of weapons 
under a Protection from Abuse (PFA) court order; background checks at gun shows and private 
sales; conceal carry permits; the permitting process; the difference between automatic and semi-
automatic guns; Federal Firearms License (FFL) for sellers; guns used for hunting; safety zones; 
and how to report someone with mental or depression status. Regarding mass shootings, Chief 
Yost encouraged all that if they see something, say something. 
 
Visitors: See list 
 
Public Comments: 
 

• Sarah Bell, EBT resident, asked if there would be a time in the near future that an 
ordinance would be passed and how would the process work. 

 
• Shawn Waltman, White Deer resident, appreciated the way this meeting and the last 

meeting were handled by the supervisors. Thanked the law enforcement officers for 
coming out and helping to clarify answer questions that were asked by the audience. 

 
• Susan Jamison, EBT resident, has worked with domestic violence and doesn’t want to 

see a resolution. 
 

• Tina Prowant, EBT resident, asked the Board of Supervisors to clarify if they were or were 
not passing a resolution. 

 
• Ruby Baker thanked the law enforcement officers and questioned why the township would 

want to create a Second Amendment Ordinance or Resolution. 
 

• John Graham, EBT resident, thanked the law enforcement officers for their statements 
and appreciated the phrase “law abiding citizen” that was used. Hopes that everyone can 
be law abiding citizen and not pass an ordinance that would create situations where 
people can opt to not abide by the law.  

 



 

 

• Amy Vance, EBT resident, thanked the law enforcement officers, appreciated the question 
and answer session and everyone that participated.  

 
• Scott Vance, EBT resident, thanked the Supervisors for not passing an ordinance but are 

considering a resolution. 
 

• Tim Brungart, Mifflinburg resident, thanked everyone for coming together and for putting 
their feelings and opinions aside; listening to each other on how they can help each other; 
and realizing the Second Amendment is everyone choices. 

 
• Butch Woolsey, Buffalo Township resident, is a pastor and a counselor, would give his life 

to save others; would rather be judged by twelve instead of carried by six. 
 

• Karen Woolsey, Buffalo Township resident, thanked the law enforcement officers and 
appreciates the job that they do. 

 
• Kevin Sloan, EBT resident, thanked law enforcement and hopes that everyone learned 

that it is not easy to purchase a gun; there are checks and balances and if followed the 
laws will work for everyone. 

 
• Leroy Fisher, EBT resident, a gun is a mechanical device and operates by the person 

behind it. Stated that the law enforcement officers explained very well how the law works. 
 

• Anne Sloan, EBT resident, thanked the supervisors and the law enforcement officers for 
providing the community with questions and answers to better understand the law. 

 
• Margaret Marr, EBT resident, urges the supervisor to not act on an ordinance and to resist 

passing a resolution. 
 

• Scott Henninger, EBT resident, thanked the law enforcement officers; and asked what 
people see as common-sense laws.  

 
• Becky Perez, Kelly Township resident, thanked the supervisors and law enforcement 

officers. Would like if the supervisor would focus on a helpful resolution and how is public 
safety supported in East Buffalo Township. How would the Second Amendment Sanctuary 
resolution increase the trust of East Buffalo resident for local law enforcements to uphold 
the law? How would a Second Amendment Sanctuary for law enforcement expectation on 
what is on the other side of the door? 

 
• Mary Hegarty read a letter from EBT resident, Susan Auman, which was sent to the 

supervisors. 
 

• Jeff Shrader, EBT resident, thanked Char for doing her research and having an open mind. 
 

• Kimberley Drexler, EBT resident, thanked the supervisor for having such a transparent 
process; asked that the supervisors choose their words carefully for the resolution. 

 
• Tom Duck, EBT resident, thanked the law enforcement officers; thank the supervisors for 

taking the ordinance off the table and asked that the supervisor think carefully about their 
words for the resolution. 

 
• Mike Fair, Buffalo Township resident, thanked the law enforcement and supervisors for 

the questions and answers that were provided to the public. 



 

 

 
• Troy Zimmerman, Mifflinburg resident, thanked the law enforcement and supervisor for 

the community information. 
 

• Rebecca Thomas, EBT resident, a resolution that highlights our Second Amendment over 
other parts of our constitution is confusing and concerning. Would like to see it called the 
Bill of Rights Resolution instead of calling out the Second Amendment 

 
• Mick Piper-Smyer, EBT resident, thanked law enforcement and respects both sides of the 

issue.  
 

• Lauren Peck, EBT resident, Moms Demand Actions is a Second Amendment supporting 
organization which is made up of gun owners as well. No one is asking for change in the 
law. 

 
• Will & Martha Pilling, EBT residents, thanked law enforcement and supervisors and 

everyone who came out to hear the results regarding the Second Amendment Sanctuary 
Ordinance. 

 
• Josh Hunt, White Deer resident, thanked the supervisors for letting the public come into 

express opinions for both side of the Second Amendment Sanctuary. 
 

• Robert Trow, EBT resident, feels it is up to the people in the higher positions to decide 
what people want right now. 

 
• Jonas Pfleagor, White Deer resident, supports the Second Amendment Resolution and 

encourages individual that are confused about gun safety to familiarize themselves with 
the object. 

 
• Pat Piper-Smyer, EBT resident, psychologist, concerned about the easy access the 

individual has on getting their hands-on guns who clearly shouldn’t have been given 
access to the weapon.  

 
• Erin Brown, EBT resident, Moms Demand Action, thanked all that came out both nights to 

express their opinion on the gun laws, gun safety and gun rights. 
 
Motion by Vice Chairman Gray and seconded by Chairman Schumacher to write and approve 
Resolution 02-2020 a Second Amendment Sanctuary Resolution. 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-n; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to approve the February 
10, 2020 meeting minutes as distributed. 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to adjourn at 8:02 PM. 
 
Submitted by Jolene D. Helwig, Secretary 











































































 

 

EAST BUFFALO TOWNSHIP 
BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MEETING 

589 Fairground Road, Lewisburg, PA, 17837 
October 19, 2020 

 
The Township continues to use a virtual meeting format to allow Township elected and appointed 
officials and members of the public to participate remotely in the regular monthly meeting of the 
Board of Supervisors. Members of the public are invited to submit questions to any Township 
elected or appointed official via phone or email prior to the meeting. During the meeting, the public 
was provided with options to provide comments via the virtual format. 
 
Chairman Schumacher called the Board of Supervisors Meeting to order at 5:31 PM. 
 
Those present: Chairman Matt Schumacher; Vice Chairman Char Gray; Supervisor James 
Knight; Township Manager, Stacey Kifolo; and Secretary/Treasurer, Jolene Helwig.  
 
Members of the public participating via the virtual meeting format: Eric Scicchitano (Daily Item); 
Georganna Kresl; Jean Powell-Warren; Judith Marvin; Margaret Marr; and Marilyn Murphy. 
 
Members of the public participating in-person: David Hall. 
 
For the first segment of public comment, attendees were asked to limit comments to matters on 
the agenda. 
 
Public Comments: no comments 
 
Chairman Schumacher reported that the Central Susquehanna Fire and Emergency Services 
Department (CSFESD) Board meeting scheduled for Thursday, October 22 at 6:00 PM was 
cancelled.  
 
Vice Chairman Gray reported that Shirley Brough, BVRA Executive Director, spoke to the 
Greenspace Landlord and they agreed to allow BVRA to pay half the rent for November and 
December. This will not be forgiven. For the last eight (8) months of 2021, BVRA will increase the 
monthly rent payment by $1,000 to make up the difference. This will help with available cashflows. 
The Union County CARES grant money is expected this week or next week. Gray mentioned 
Shirley, BVRA Executive Director, may request $8,000 to assist with monthly expenses if the 
grant money doesn’t come through by next week. Gray stated that Brough attended the Lewisburg 
Borough meeting last week and provided the Borough Council Board with an overview of the 
COVID-19 impact on the operation of the recreation authority. The Borough is asking Shirley to 
confirm a specific number needed to cover costs. Gray reported that Chief Yost will be able to 
meet on Monday, October 26th at 4:00 PM at Buffalo Valley Reginal Police Department (BVRPD) 
for an information session with the East Buffalo Township Board to discuss the alternative 
organizational structures and funding methods. 
 
Supervisor Knight reported that the Central Keystone Council of Governments (CKCOG) Board 
meeting was held Thursday, October 15th, which he attended the meeting via Zoom format. 
Rodney Neitz, Central Keystone Council of Governments Director, presented power point slide. 
Knight mentioned that CKCOG revenue is down 15% in comparison to last year.  They will use 
reserve funds to help balance the budget. He reported that three members of the executive board 
were reelected to serve next year.   
 
Motion by Vice Chairman Gray and seconded by Supervisor Knight to approve the October 12, 
2020 meeting minutes as distributed. 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 



 

 

 
Chairman Schumacher discussed sending a formal request to the Lewisburg Borough Council 
outlining three options for the Regional Police Department 1) the Borough operates the police 
department and the Township purchases services; 2) the Township operates the police 
department and the Borough purchases services; or 3) the Township withdraws from the regional 
police department, with 2021 being the Township’s last year and the Township having their own 
department in 2022. After discussion by the Board, Chairman Schumacher noted that they will 
hold off on a formal letter until after meeting next week with the Chief Paul Yost, but emphasized 
that a decision would need to be made by the Township Board by the end of the year 2020. It was 
noted that withdrawing from the IGA would not preclude the ability for the two municipalities to 
write a new IGA during 2021 that would be effective for 2022. 
 
Motion by Vice Chairman Gray and seconded by Chairman Schumacher to rescind the contract 
with Chesapeake Thermite Welding, LLC for the River Road Twin Cell Culvert repair. 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Vice Chairman Gray and seconded by Super Knight to approve Lycoming Supply Inc. 
low bidder for the River Road Twin Cell Culvert repair. 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to continue the 
employee contribution for all benefits (medical, vision, dental and gap) at 6% for calendar year 
2021. 
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried 
 
Township Manager Kifolo presented the Board of Supervisors with a list of 2021 budget items for 
discussion/input. 1) Moneys earmarked in the reserve account for matching grant funds for the 
Green Light Go Grant and River Road Culvert projects will remain in the reserve account and 
general fund dollars will be used during 2020. 2) The potential for a reduction in the 2021milling 
rate for the general fund. 3) Providing a 2% increase for the BVRA in accordance with the existing 
funding agreement, and earmarking funds in 2021 contingency reserves for BVRA. 
 
Motion by Chairman Schumacher seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to suspend the BVRA loan 
re-payment to EBT for calendar year 2021. Repayment will resume January 2022 and continue 
until the loan is paid in full.  
Schumacher-y, Gray-y, Knight-y; Motion Carried.  
 
Kifolo continued 4) EBT had requested $250,000 for the DCNR Park Grant, awarded $225,000. 
It is a 50/50 match. Actual expenses unknow until the project is bid. Board to consider a $25,000 
transfer from the general fund to reserves for Phase 1 or future phases for the Fairground Road 
park rehabilitation. 5) The Board agreed to planning for additional improvements for the baseball 
field, including fence screenings, demolition of storage building and provisions for scoreboard 
controllers and restoration of warning track. 6) Consideration for withdrawing from the Other Post-
Retirement Benefits investment fund to beginning in 2021 to alleviate the increased expenses for 
retirees.  
 
For the second segment of public comment, the attendees were welcomed to comment on 
matters that were discussed during the meeting or topics not appearing on the agenda. 
 
Public Comments: 
 
• David Hall, EBT resident, very pleased with the township involvement with the recreation 

authority, would like the board to also remember those who walk or bike to parks. Some areas 
have high vehicle traffic and make it difficult for walking or riding along the road. 



 

 

 
Motion by Supervisor Knight and seconded by Vice Chairman Gray to adjourn at 7:19 PM. 
 
 
 
 

   

Jolene D. Helwig, Secretary   Matt Schumacher, Chairman 
 
 
 

  

 
   Char Gray, Vice Chairman 
 
 
 

   

   James Knight, Supervisor 
 






















